Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

March 24th, 2018 10:00 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance:

· Bill Biedenbach – President
· Tom Wall - Vice President

· Jim Greene – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary (on phone)
Owners in attendance:  Brian Goymour (301) on phone, Elaine Friedman (601) on phone; Donna Schuiteman (105) on phone, Bud Chappell (503) on phone, Mark Maler (502), Paul Bryan (506), Deb Malone (104), Tania Torruella (504), Sharon Wall (603), Nancy Greene (303)
Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting and per the Florida Statute.  (For board meetings where special assessments are considered.)
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:00 a.m. E.S.T.
Approval of Minutes

**Motion to dispense with reading the minutes of the last meeting was made by Jim Greene and seconded by Tom Wall and carried unanimously. 
Treasurer’s Report 

· Under budget in January due to some insurance savings

· Over budget in February due to some grounds and building maintenance above normal
· YTD about $6000 under budget but it’s far too early in the year to tell how everything will turn out. 
Manager’s Report 
· New Knox box has been installed on the front of the building

· Fire Marshal was here and put the key to the fire pump room, elevator room and the pool pump room inside the new box.
· If we do go to a master key solution for all units that key will be put in here as well. 

· Gulfstream was on property continuing work to complete the sliding door and window upgrades in the units that chose to do so. 
· Only two units left to be completed

· Another plexiglass panel from the pool wind screens blew out so replacement has been ordered. 

· Walkways and railings on West side of the building were all cleaned.

· Four new storm doors have been replaced in the last month.  Many still looking a bit shabby so owners are encouraged to let the managers know if you want yours replaced. 

· More and more documents are being put into the owner’s section of the Watermark website.  

· If you don’t remember the log-in information, please contact the managers. 
Old Business
· Elevator/entry way beautification update by Tania Torruella 
· Tania gave her presentation (attached to these notes) on possible updates/improvements to the look and feel of the entry way and the elevator of the Watermark
· Proposal is to give the Watermark a cleaner and higher end first impression to both owners and tenants. 

· Durability and scratch resistance etc. was an additional consideration

· Proposed tile floor in elevator
· Durable and scratch resistant

· Porcelain tile, laser cut with no grout.

· Concern was raised about how to protect the elevator when work is being done

· Tania will explore a rubber mat for the floor to be used when needed for contractors/movers etc.  

· Composite walls in elevator with updated colors

· Concepts to replace the lighting in the elevator as well

· Proposed cast stone planters for the portico entryway
· Question was raised about the cost and longevity of plants that would be in planters

· Tania will check further

· Concrete garden bench

· Bill recommended to check on the weather resistance factor for the concrete in this bench

· A receptacle for cigarette butts

· Trash container

· Brighten the area around the mailboxes

· Investigate if we can replace mailboxes as they are worn out

· Current estimate is a max of $12,000 for these improvements

· Tania also proposed that we have Watermark logo’d wearables for purchase.

· She will present different styles for consideration

· Future possibility to update the entry walls and wall next to Manager’s office with the same color scheme and logo. 

· Tania will also have someone check on a price for updating the tennis court surface and net

· The board thanked Tania for her efforts and thought many of her proposed ideas were interesting and thought provoking.  The board encouraged her to continue her work and to bring a final proposal and cost back when ready. 

· Spectrum/Sky Fy update from Tom Wall

· Met with attorney regarding getting out of the Sky Fy contract

· After looking at informal speed test information the attorney believes we have grounds to terminate the contract. 

· Need to get everything in place with Spectrum before this happens

· Spectrum proposal 

· Proposed contract life of 6-years.

· Cost would be $53.00 / month / unit

· Currently paying around $63 for television and WIFI
· As is the case with most contracts there is a provision that price can increase up to 5% per year

· Two cable boxes per unit

· One internet modem per unit

· Does not share signal with other units

· Cable outlets:  2-bedroom units would have 3 cable outlets and 3-bedroom units would have 4 (living room and each bedroom)

· We are confirming this with Spectrum
· Question was raised regarding how the third bedroom in three-bedroom units would be wired.

· We want to make sure we communicate how this will all be done to all owners

· All new wiring and will be behind the walls unless not possible

· Inspection covers will be installed

· The new wiring is included into the overall price.

· Owners will identify where the t.v. outlets will be located

· One time.  If changes are made after installation the cost would be the owners responsibility

· Holes in walls might be necessary and aren’t covered

· Hole cutting will be kept to a minimum

· We will have any holes repaired at our expense

· Wiring upgrade will take approximately six weeks

· Any adjustments in billing will take up to eight weeks

· Verifying that a modem will be added to pool house so there is internet at the pool area. 
· Question raised regarding any liabilities for any pipes inadvertently hit etc. while updating the wiring.
· Tom will check on this

· Motion made by Tom wall to continue negotiations with Spectrum Communications with the purpose of contracting with Spectrum for television and internet service for the period of six years.  Jim Greene seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 

· Roof update from Bill Biedenbach

· Roof is finally finished. 

· Final inspection by city and Carlisle who is the manufacturer of the product used and will be issuing the guarantee on the roof will be forthcoming. 

· When installing the new roof, it was discovered that the wiring and plumbing for the roof top AC units was not up to code. 

· It was decided to upgrade all wiring and plumbing to code, and this resulted in an unplanned for additional expense of approximately $25,000

· We should never have another water penetration issue from these units on the roof as a result. 
· This $25,000 will be added to the assessment totals. 

· Building repair needs

· R&J Coatings inspected the building and the determination was that our issues are with units 601 and 606 balcony deck roofs having concrete cracks etc.   Repairs will cost $16,970 

· Should be ok for another year or two on the rest of the building

· Question was raised regarding if there are any widespread issues and at this time we don’t see any but will have a better idea of needs by the summer of 2019.

· Motion made by Tom Wall to make the necessary repairs to units 601 and 606 by R&J Coatings with a cost of $16,970. Seconded by Jim Greene. Motion carried unanimously.  

· Master Key discussion continuation

· Master key discussion began through conversations with the fire marshal regarding the benefits and possible expenses of not having this solution.

· Master key system strongly recommended by the Fire Marshal

· Also, this system would greatly benefit the managers in times of emergency (hurricanes, water issues etc.)

· Many locksmiths were contacted with options on how to move forward.

· Decision made to go with proposal that has a Schlage keyed deadbolt and passage lever which will eliminate unintentional lockouts.

· Every unit will have a unique key for their deadbolt. 

· Manager’s and Fire Marshal will have access to master key 

· Question regarding if some owners already have passage lever doors, will that lower our cost?

· Will check on color options as well

· If owners want to upgrade to a keypad system that would be at the owner’s expense. 

· Please let the managers know if you would like to go this route.

· Question was raised regarding the durability of the keypads and our experience says they are very durable.  (up to 8 years)

· Motion made by Tom Wall to accept the bid from Terry’s Locksmith Service to replace our existing door lock fixtures with a Deadbolt and Passage lever system that has unique keys for owners but can be accessed with a master key for a total cost of $5312.  Seconded by Jim Greene.  Motion carried unanimously.
· Parking lot resurfacing discussion

· Have determined that we don’t need to repave and that a simple patch and resurface will be adequate.

· We have five areas considered “potholes” in our driveway/parking area. 
· A pothole is an area that will hold rainwater for more than 24 to 48 hours before drying up

· We asked for quotes from several different companies 
· Two companies supplied adequate quotes. 

· Only one company would also paint the wheel stops and the parking lines along with all repairs and resurfacing for a cost of $4755.

· Motion made by Tom Wall to accept the bid by “Better Barricades Inc.” to repair and resurface our parking lot along with paint the wheel stops and the parking lines for a cost of $4755.  Seconded by Jim Greene.  Motion carried unanimously. 

· Basketball hoop

· Tom Wall suggested that we just go out and purchase a new basketball hoop/backboard/stand to replace the old one for an approximate cost of $250. 

· Garage door replacement conversation. 

· Current doors are showing a lot of rust, decay etc. 
· Question raised on whether all doors need to be replaced at the same time or if we could replace as needed

· Colors aren’t always consistent

· Doors can change and won’t always look the same

· We get a lower cost if we do them all at once.

· We have gotten quotes from several different garage door suppliers with costs ranging from $1087 per door up to $1790 per unit. 

· For any of them updates will need to be made to the framing anchors existing in our garages.  Anticipated estimate around $75 per garage. 

· Discussion of aluminum vs. vinyl

· Vinyl is more expensive but won’t need paint.  The internal hardware is steel however and will corrode over time. 
· Tom Wall brought up that if we replace we should look at adding the garbage dumpster garage door to the bid as it definitely needs to be replaced. 

· Motion made by Tom Wall to accept the bid from Overhead Door of America to replace 37 garage doors at a cost of $1087 per door with additional expenses estimated to bring cost to a total of $1150 per door for a total cost of $42,550.  Jim Greene seconded.  Motion carried with one nay vote. 

· Repair / replacement of 1st floor walkways and portico discussion

· Kirk has talked to many contractors who all say that patching is not a good solution.

· Resealing doesn’t work long term

· Numerous underlying cracks in the concrete

· Best solution is to take out all old concrete and re-pour. 

· Kirk has more contractors showing up to look at the issues we are seeing and recommend solutions. 

· We will be getting quotes for the proper repairs and those will be brought up at our next board meeting. 

· We have decided to postpone this decision and look to possibly combine this project with the entryway/elevator beautification project that Tania has proposed and will address at next board meeting. 

· Pool windscreen discussion

· Kirk is working on getting ideas and quotes on a suitable replacement option for the existing and aging pool windscreens

· He will bring his findings to the next board meeting

· Right to access document approval discussion will be pushed to next board meeting. 

· Vendor payment slush fund discussion

· Issue is that we have some reliable contractors who get frustrated when individual unit owners are tardy in payment for services performed.

· This potentially could affect everyone, so Bill B is proposing giving our Managers the authority to pay bills on a timely basis and then go back to the owner to recoup the late payment. 

· Proposal was made that if the service was requested by the managers that we would stand behind and pay if necessary due to late payment (but owner is still responsible), but if the service was requested by an individual they will have to pay their bills on time period. 

· How to get the payment from the owner would be handled on a case by base basis. 

· Motion made by Jim Greene that the association will ensure that any contractor that has been called in by the managers will be paid within 30 days.  (The owner is still ultimately responsible for payment.) Tom Wall seconded and carried unanimously. 
· Windows in main doors discussion

· Some people believe it would be good to have the option to have windows in the main doors on each unit. 
· This would be at owner’s expense

· Concern is that it would then present an inconsistent overall look having some doors with windows and some without.  

· Motion made by Jim Greene to allow owners if they so choose to replace their main outside door with one that has a window, at their expense.  Tom Wall seconded.  After much discussion regarding the aesthetic of having inconsistent doors with many voicing their opinion that they wouldn’t care for it, but some saying that the existing storm doors aren’t consistent anyway the motion carried unanimously. 

· Review and approve the owner deposit waiver form (attached to e-mail with the meeting notes)
· Tom Wall has presented an option for those owners who don’t want to put down deposits for paid or non-paid rentals by family members etc. so that a waiver form can be signed by the owner formally taking full responsibility for any damage or repair costs that may result from the tenants stay (damage to the unit or any common elements of the Watermark).  Signing this form will alleviate the need for a deposit. 
· Ron Laramy made a motion to approve the owner deposit waiver form as presented by Tom Wall.  Seconded by Jim Greene.  Motion carried unanimously. 

New Business
· Assessment determination based on all items discussed in this meeting

· Garage doors - 



$42,000

· Deck roof repairs for unit 601 and 606
$17,000

· Electrical and plumbing updates on roof
$25,000

· Master key system



$5,500

· Parking lot repair and resurfacing

$4,755






Total:

$94,255

· The result is rounded to an assessment of $2700 per unit. 

· Proposal to require $1350 due on May 1st and $1350 on June 1st.  

· Motion made by Jim Greene to levy an assessment for the work/repairs listed above for the amount of $2700 per unit with payment due of $1350 on May 1st and $1350 on June 1st.   Tom Wall seconded. Motion carried unanimously.
Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made.  Meeting was adjourned at 12:37 p.m. EST


Next board meeting is currently planned for May 19th at 10:00 a.m. 
